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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

September 3, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, September 3, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted in the Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Twelve members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Cornelius Bakker, James Sweeney Peter McMahon, Robert Nassau, and Patricia Whalen.
ABSENT

Three members absent:



John Moody, Christopher Morse, and Michael Vernazzaro.
AGENDA ITEMS 
Fall Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles Hearings:

Article 14 –Excavation & Trench Permits 

The Town Engineer, Sid Kashi, presented information regarding Article 14.  Mr. Kashi indicated on November 2, 2007, the Department of Public Safety and the Division of Occupational Safety promulgated regulations in accordance with Chapter 82A of the General Laws relative to Excavation and Trench Safety.  

Pursuant to the statute and the regulations, municipalities are directed to designate an officer or board within the city or town as the local “Permitting Authority.”  The permitting authority is responsible for the issuance of required trench permits; the collection of optional permit fees; and the enforcement of the requirements for protections of the General Public that are included in the regulations.  There are no explicit prerequisites or other required criteria for an individual or board to be designated as the permitting authority.

Moreover, there is no explicit mechanism for who shall make the designation or how the designation shall occur.  The Attorney General’s Office has suggested that a Town Meeting Warrant Article may be the most appropriate means of designation.  In addition, Towns may choose to adopt a by-law that does not conflict with the statute and regulations, but that may require more stringent regulations at the municipality’s option.

The first step is the adoption of a Town Meeting Warrant Article.  The Attorney General has suggested two options with regard to the language of the Warrant Article.  In the first option, the Town may choose to directly designate the permitting authority through the Warrant Article by a vote of Town Meeting.

Alternatively, the Town may vote to authorize a town Board or Officer (i.e. the Board of Selectmen) to then designate the permitting authority.  In the second instance, Town Meeting will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen, for example, to name the officer the Board believes is the most appropriate entity within the Town to carry out the duties of the permitting authority.

There was a brief discussion and questions regarding designation of an officer as the permitting authority.  Mr. Rubin inquired whether or not this would be a new position or would a current employee be designated as the permitting officer.  Mr. Kashi stated the Board of Selectmen would most likely designate someone from engineering or inspectional services to be the towns’ permitting authority.  Mr. Driscoll agreed with Mr. Kashi and added, “All new positions would be required to come before the Committee and have town meeting approval.”  
Ms. Benezra added, “In reading through the materials, it appears the Selectmen would appoint the town engineer.”


Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Article 13 -Accept Public Way 

The Town Engineer, Sid Kashi, presented information regarding Article 13.  Mr. Kashi indicated the present Bourne Road Layout ends at the southernmost line of Lot 12A, and Lot 17B on Plat 114.  South of that point, the Town classifies Bourne Road as used and maintained as a Public Way, yet the section does not have an established layout.  The proposed extension and realignment of Bourne Road will add approximately 1,600 feet to the 1973 Layout and relocate the traveled way onto land owned by ADM Agawam Development in conjunction with construction of “River Run” project.  In order to support the project, ADM has agreed to provide the design drawings, and construction plans, as well as coordinate with the Town on the construction and oversight of the project.
Mr. Kashi added, in order to complete the project, ADM has agreed to fund those additional monies.  The intent of the agreement is to assure that ADM provides support for the Town in administering this project while the Town maintains control over bidding, contractor selection, and related tasks.  All work will be in conformance with M.G.L. Chapter 30B and 149.

Mr. Kashi stated the realignment would significantly improve safety along this stretch of roadway.  The project includes Engineering, Permitting, and Final Construction of the roadway.  The existing Bourne Road alignment will be retained as a frontage road serving the residential homes located along this realigned segment of roadway.  Improved sidewalks, lighting, signs, and pavement markings will be provided in conjunction with the Bourne Road improvements.

The design and engineering has been started, and it is anticipated that definitive drawings will be submitted to the Planning Board in September and construction is scheduled to start in the spring of 2009.  The total budget for this construction is estimated at $1,372,000.00.

Attorney Richard Serkey was also present as a representative of A.D. Makepeace to answer any questions.  
Ms. Benezra inquired as to who would be responsible should grants not be approved.  Mr. Serkey stated that AD Makepeace would continue with the project with or without grant funding.  Mr. McMahon asked, “What is the point of the project?”  Mr. Serkey said this construction project would straighten out a dangerous section of Bourne Road and create a connector road to the River Run construction project and only widen the road where necessary.
Dottie Gay inquired about abutters and any potential land takings.  Mr. Serkey indicated Makepeace currently owns the land and they have met with abutters on the east side of Bourne road.  


Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Old/New Business

Linda Benezra informed the Committee of an upcoming meeting of the Solid Waste Committee scheduled for September 8 at the Nathaniel Morton School.  They will be discussing the PAYT – Pay as You Throw program and other related issues.  William Driscoll encouraged the town and school to recycle to help earn revenue while reducing the tonnage and thereby reducing tipping fees. 

Richard Knox provided an update on the town archives.  Mr. Knox indicated that he met with Melissa Arrighi and Laurence Pizer regarding the town archives and stated, “I feel very positive about spending $72,000 for the project.”

Cornelius Bakker provided a copy of an article from Boston Magazine entitled “The 50 Best Public High Schools” and asked the Committee to note that both Plymouth North & South High Schools were ranked in the 50 best schools. 

William Driscoll asked all members to submit their preferences for sub-committees within a week in order to form sub-committees in preparation of the FY2010 budget process. 

Ms. Benezra updated the Committee regarding a TIF Sub Committee meeting held earlier in the evening.  

In addition, Mr. Knox provided an update regarding the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation.  Mr. Knox indicated a full presentation would be made to the Board of Selectmen in September, which will include audit findings.
ADJOURNMENT 
Christopher Merrill moved for adjournment.

Peter Mc Mahon, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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